Could novel genomic alterations clarify phenotypic heterogeneity and aetiology in human prion diseases?

Marieke Pape

August 2013

Supervisor: Prof. dr. J.M. Rozemuller

Second reviewer: Dr. C. Jansen

Master's Thesis (7,5 ECTS) August 2013

UMC Utrecht
Department of Pathology

Table of contents

Abstract	4
Introduction	5
Prion protein	6
Prion protein gene (PRNP)	7
Protein misfolding disorders (PMDs)	8
Sporadic human prion diseases	10
Acquired human prion diseases	11
Genetic human prion diseases	13
Misfolded proteins and disease	15
Neurodegenerative protein misfolding disorders	
Transmission in prion misfolding disorders	
Genetics influences	17
Prion diseases in mice	
Human prion diseases	
Epigenetics and remaining influences	19
Prion diseases in mice	
Human prion diseases	
Novel genomic alterations	21
Copy-number variations	21
Somatic mutations and mosaicism	22
Conclusion and discussion	24
References	25

Abstract

Prion diseases, or transmissible spongiform encephalopathies, are a group of rare fatal invariably neurodegenerative diseases that occur in humans and animals. Prion diseases are characterized by neurodegeneration that generally have a sponge-like appearance. The infectious prion protein forms aggregates and accumulates in tissue. A unique feature is the manifestation of three prion disease forms; sporadic, acquired and genetic. High levels of heterogeneity are observed in the disease phenotype, age at onset (sporadic and genetic) and incubation period (acquired). In the majority of cases there is an absence of positive family history. For sporadic forms there is no known aetiology, the cause of acquired forms is by transmission and the genetic forms by mutations in the *PRNP* gene. Age at onset is an important factor in the disease and an improved understanding of the reported variance is necessary. Here, an in-depth literature review is presented on the phenotypic heterogeneity in regards to the age at onset and incubation period in human prion diseases. Modifying factors and novel genomic alterations concerting the phenotypic heterogeneity are discussed. In addition, novel genomic alteration concerting the aetiology of sporadic human prion diseases is discussed.

Introduction

Prion diseases, or transmissible spongiform encephalopathies (TSEs), are a group of rare fatal invariably neurodegenerative diseases that occur in humans and animals. The brain of humans and animals that have been affected by various forms of TSE are characterized by the accumulation of protease-resistant aggregates of the infectious prion protein (Bolton *et al.*, 1982). The TSEs cause neurodegeneration in several parts of the brain, in general producing a distinctive sponge-like (spongiform) appearance (Prusiner, 1998). A hallmark of prion diseases is the prolonged, clinically silent, incubation period.

Well-known examples of TSE are bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE) a prion disease in bovines, commonly known as 'mad cow disease', and scrapie a prion disease in sheep and goats. In humans, prion diseases can be classified in three forms; sporadic, acquired and genetic (Table 1). A form of Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (CJD) is present in all three forms and the majority of CJD cases occur sporadically with no evidence of infectious or genetic aetiology. Different transmission routes can result in an acquired form of prion disease. Genetic or inherited forms are caused by autosomal dominantly inherited mutations in the *PRNP*. High levels of heterogeneity are observed in all forms of prion diseases in the clinical presentation, age at onset (sporadic and genetic forms) and incubation time (acquired forms) (Lukic and Mead, 2011). The incubation period is defined as the moment of exposure to the infectious agent until symptoms of disease appear. The age at onset is defined as the age at which an individual develops symptoms of the disease. In a high proportion of cases (50-90%) there is an absence of positive family history in prion diseases (Kovacs *et al.*, 2005).

Sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (sCJD) was the first recognized form in the early 1920s and accounts for 85% of all human prion diseases, occurring at a rate of one per million per year (Masters *et al.*, 1979). The risk of developing sCJD increases with age and over the past ten years an increase of sCJD incidence is reported (NCJDRSU, 2012). After identification of sCJD two other sporadic cases of human prion diseases have been established; sporadic Fatal Insomnia (sFI) and the Variably Protease-Sensitive Prionopathy (VPSPr) (Parchi *et al.*, 1999; Gambetti *et al.*, 2008). Hypotheses about the sporadic prion disease aetiology include somatic mutation of *PRNP*, undetected horizontal transmission and the spontaneous conversion of the prion protein in the misfolded form (Gajdusek, 1977; Colby and Prusiner, 2011).

Table 1. Classification of human prion diseases.

Form	Human prion disease
Sporadic	Sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
	Sporadic Fatal Insomnia
	Variably Protease-Sensitive Prionopathy
Acquired	Kuru
	Variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
	latrogenic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
Genetic	Familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
	Fatal Familial Insomnia
	Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease
	Prion protein cerebral amyloid angiopathy

Acquired prion diseases account for nearly 5% of human prion disease cases (McKintosh *et al.*, 2003). In the 1950s, the first acquired form of prion disease, kuru, was recognized by a Western physician in a native population in Papua New Guinea (Gajdusek and Zigas, 1957). Kuru is acquired through dietary exposure (consumption of infected human tissues) and caused an epidemic outbreak of prion disease in this region. Dietary exposure through the consumption of BSE infected meat results in a different type of CJD called variant CJD (vCJD). Acquired human prion diseases can additionally be obtained by accidental exposure to the infectious prion protein during medical and surgical procedures causing iatrogenic CJD (iCJD).

Genetic prion diseases account for approximately 10-15% of cases in human prion diseases and are caused by mutations in the PRNP gene which are inheritable. Four forms currently known are familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (gCJD), Fatal Familial Insomnia (FFI), Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease (GSS) and the recently introduced prion protein cerebral amyloids angiopaty (PrP-CAA) form. In the late 80s, gCJD was the original form to linked to mutations in PRNP, decades later after the original case was recorded (Kirschbaum, 1924; Goldgaber et al., 1989; Owen et al., 1989). To date, over 40 different mutations in the PRNP gene have been identified as the causal role in genetic prion disease. Numerous mutations are extremely rare or are restricted to specific population groups resulting in four mutations accounting for approximately 70% of all the genetic diseases (Kovacs et al., 2002; Kovacs et al., 2005; Mead 2006; Colby and Prusiner, 2011). The mutations induce different phenotypes of disease; E200K as a CJD phenotype, D178N as a CJD or FFI phenotype and P102L consequently a GSS phenotype. The octapeptide repeat insertions (OPRI) can present in a typical sCJD phenotype, a GSS-like phenotype or a blended phenotype of both sCJD and GSS (Jansen, 2011). The single-nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) located at codon 178 resulting in the D178N point mutation is linked to both gCJD and FFI depending on the amino acid, valine or methionine, positioned at codon 129 (Goldfarb et al., 1992). Therefore, FFI is distinguished from CJD on a molecular level at codon 129 displaying a methionine residue at the mutated allele in contrary with gCJD where a valine residue is displayed (Goldfarb et al., 1992). GSS is a distinctive form characterized by prion amyloid deposits and predominantly caused by the P102L mutation (Ghetti et al., 2003). The recently established PrP-CAA for is phenotypic distinct form GSS and has only been reported in a few patients (Ghetti et al., 1996; Ghetti et al., 2003; Revesz et al., 2009; Jansen et al., 2010). Various mutations in genetic human prion diseases are incompletely penetrant (Kovacs et al. 2005).

Prion protein

For several decades the causative agent of prion diseases was inconclusive. The nature of transmission was initially attributed to a 'slow virus' and in 1982 Stanley Prusiner proposed that the disease is caused by a transmissible infectious particle, the prion protein, and suggested the prion hypothesis (Gajdusek, 1966; Prusiner, 1982). The prion hypothesis states that the infectious agent in TSEs is composed of the misfolded form of the prion protein, which replicates in infected individuals conversion of the normal version of the prion protein and is currently completely accepted. The normal non-infectious prion protein is referred to as PrP^c and the misfolded prion protein is denoted as PrP^{sc} (superscript Sc referring to scrapie) (Prusiner, 1998).

The conversion changes the secondary structure of the protein from a predominantly alpha helix to a beta sheet rich form. The misfolded protein and aggregates of misfolded prion protein causes prion disease. Important in the prion replication process is the breakdown of PrP^{sc} aggregates in

subsequent seeding-competent polymers that amplify the prion replication process resulting in rapid and exponential accumulation of PrP^{sc} (Saborio *et al.*, 2001). The exact function of the protein remains unknown, although it is located throughout the body with the majority in the central nervous system.

Prions can be identified based on their properties and phenotypic characteristics, producing different prion strains. A prion strain is an infectious isolate that, upon inoculation into genetically identical hosts, causes a prion disease with consistent phenotypic characteristics, for example the incubation period (Fraser *et al.*, 1973; Aguzzi *et al.*, 2007)

In addition to the prion strain diversity, strains occur in different forms of glycosylation. PrP^c and PrP^{sc} exist in three particular glycosylation states, called glycoforms: unglycosylated, monoglycosylated and diglycosylated forms, creating a wide variety of over 400 different forms (Endo *et al.*, 1989). It is generally accepted that different glycosylation patterns of PrP^{sc} construct complexes composed of di-, mono-, or unglycosylated moieties, in ratios that are characteristic to each prion strain. It is poorly understand how the different glycoforms are related to disease characteristics and strain properties (Jansen, 2011).

The homogenization of prion disease affected brains and incubation with proteinase K (a protease) results in the identification of two major human PrP^{Sc} subtypes which initially can be observed in patients with sCJD; type 1 and type 2 (Parchi *et al.*, 1996; Parchi *et al.*, 1997). The ratio of the PrP^{Sc} glycoforms, together with the type of PrP^{Sc} and the genotype at codon 129, are major determinants of the disease phenotype and can serve as surrogate 'strain-typing' markers (Jansen *et al.*, 2012).

The genotype at codon 129 of *PRNP* (MM, VV or MV) and the strain type (1 or 2) have led to the identification of six subtypes of sCJD, with two exceptions: the MM1 and MV1 cases are merged into one category due to phenotypically homogeneity and the MM2 subjects are divided into two subtypes, were one subtype is known as sFI. Additionally, the co-occurrence of type 1 and type 2 in 12-44% of sCJD patients divides the molecular classification into pure subtypes and mixed subtypes (Parchi *et al.*, 2009).

Prion protein gene (PRNP)

The prion protein is encoded by the human gene *PRNP*. The human *PRNP* is a single copy gene located on the short arm of chromosome 20 and contains two exons. The second exon entirely contains the open reading frame (ORF) and encodes the prion protein of 253 amino acids (figure 1) (Puckett *et al.*, 1991).

The N-terminal domain of *PRNP* contains an octapeptide repeat (OR) region between codon 51 and 91, which contains five copies of the OR. The five copies are composed of one nonapeptide followed by a tandem repeat of four copies of an octapeptide (Kretzschmar, 1986). In addition, the N-terminal end contains a signal sequence for endoplasmic reticulum targeting. The protein is posttranslationally processed and sustains glycosylation at two sites, residues 181 and 197, accounting for the three glycoforms of the protein (Haraguchi *et al.*, 1989). At the C-terminal end, a fragment is removed during the addition of the glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor on the serine residue at position 231, attaching the protein to the cell membrane (Stahl *et al.*, 1990). The single-nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), a polymorphic site, at codon 129 containing valine (V) or methionine (M) at codon 129 is a major determinant of susceptibility in human prion diseases. The codon 129 SNP is linked to several other mutations in *PRNP* denoted as 129M or 129V.



Figure 1. Amino acid sequence and schematic overview of the prion protein. In the amino acide sequence (top) the fice octapeptide repeat sequences and the serine residue at which the GPI-anchor is attached are underlined. In the schematic overview (bottom) at the N terminal end is a signal sequence and five octapeptide repeats (OR); the two glycosylation sites (GS) are depicted, the place where the GPI anchor (GPI) is added and the C terminal fragment (CF) that is cleaved off.

Protein misfolding disorders (PMDs)

Prion diseases were the first disorders in which a misfolded protein is indicated to be the cause of disease and the acceptance of the prion concept took several decades. A misfolded protein is defined as 'any partially-structured conformational state of a protein or polypeptide that is distinct from both the well-structured native state and the fully unstructured, conformationally heterogeneous unfolded state' (Mulligan and Chakrabartty, 2013). The concept of prions, accumulation and aggregation of misfolded proteins resulting in disease, is presently not restricted to prion diseases; in fact a considerable group of various human diseases, called protein misfolding disorders (PMDs), have been recognized over the past decade. Over twenty PMDs have been identified, including neurodegenerative disorders like Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease (PD), Huntington's disease (HD) and Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS).

The transmission of misfolded proteins has only been noticed in prion diseases, however recently the possibility of transmission in these neurodegenerative protein misfolding disorders have been addressed (Soto, 2012). Prion diseases and similar PMDs are generally fatal and incurable, no effective treatment exists and there is been an increase incidence reported in neurodegenerative PMDs in developed countries (Pritchard *et al.*, 2013). Currently, the concept of prions is even thought to be influential in cancer and cardiac diseases (Silva *et al.*, 2010; Willis and Patterson, 2013).

High levels of phenotypic heterogeneity are observed in age at onset (sporadic and genetic) and incubation period (acquired) in human prion disease. For sporadic forms of disease there is no known aetiology. Prion diseases presently are unpreventable, are untreatable and are generally fatal and incurable. Moreover, as life expectancies are rising and different causes of death are successfully treated, susceptibility of prion disease will probably increase and it may become a higher incidence in

causes of death. An improved understanding of these concepts is desirable to potentially develop a treatment for prion diseases and similar neurodegenerative PMDs.

Misfolded proteins are consequently presumed to be involved in cancer and cardiac diseases, leading to new attention to the prion concept and a desirable improved understanding of the 'original' prion misfolding disease. Prion diseases represent the most complicated case of PMDs due to the unique characteristic that they manifest in sporadic, acquired and genetic forms. The age at onset or incubation period are an essential variable in the diseases.

Here, an in-depth literature review is presented on the phenotypic heterogeneity in regards to the age at onset and incubation period in human prion diseases. Modifying factors and novel genomic alterations concerting the phenotypic heterogeneity are discussed. In addition, novel genomic alteration concerting the aetiology of sporadic human prion diseases is discussed. Could novel genomic alterations clarify phenotypic heterogeneity and aetiology in human prion diseases?

Sporadic human prion diseases

Sporadic CJD cases are the major group of CJD cases without evidence of an infectious or genetic aetiology. Sporadic CJD has an incidence of approximately one per million per year (Masters *et al.*, 1979). The peak age at onset is approximately 60 years with a wide range of up to 90 years; a few sCJD cases have been reported in individuals under the age of 20 (Murray *et al.*, 2008). Six subtypes, MM1/MV1, VV2, MV2 2K, MM 2C, MM 2T and VV1, have been identified, for which the age at onset and disease duration differ. The majority of the subtypes have a mean age at onset of approximately 60 years (MM1/MV1: 63.2; VV2, MV2 2K and MM C2: 60.3 years), except the subtype VV1 which may include patients with an early onset of disease and average age at onset of 46 years (Jansen, 2011). The majority of the subtypes have a mean disease duration extended over one year, except for the MM1/MV1 and VV2 were disease duration is respectively 3.8 and 6.6 months (Jansen, 2011).

In sporadic cases homozygosity at codon 129 were predisposed and MM homozygotes resulted in an earlier death than MV heterozygotes in the Caucasian UK population (Palmer *et al.*, 1991). The M allele is subsequently correlated with 'early death' and the V allele is correlated with delayed death (Baker *et al.*, 1991).

For the extremely rare form of sporadic prion diseases subtype MM 2T, named sFI, fourteen cases are described in literature and account for approximately one percent of all sporadic prion disease cases (Mastrianni *et al.*, 1999; Parchi *et al.*, 1999; Scaravilli *et al.*, 2000; Gambetti et al 2003; Piao *et al.*, 2005; Capellari *et al.*, 2008; Priano *et al.*, 2009; Moody *et al.*, 2011; Luo *et al.*, 2012). Identification is based on the absence of a mutation in *PRNP*, since sFI is virtually phenotypic indistinguishable from FFI, a prion disease related to a mutation in *PRNP* (Parchi *et al.*, 1999; Montagna *et al.*, 2003). The mean age at onset is approximately 60 years and the mean duration 14 months. Interestingly, one case has been reported by Lou *et al.* (2012) were the patient with sFI was linked to an asparagine to serine substitution at codon 171 (N171S) linked with valine at codon 129 in one allele and a 24 base pair deletion linked with methionine at codon 129 in the other allele.

In addition to these six subtypes of sporadic prion diseases, in 2008 a novel sporadic disease was identified; protease-sensitive Prionopathy (PSPr), subsequently renamed to variably protease-sentitive prionopathy (VPSPr) (Gambetti *et al.*, 2008; Zou *et al.*, 2010). In total 33 patients have already been recorded developing the disease (Gambetti *et al.*, 2008; Head *et al.*, 2009; Jansen *et al.*, 2010; Zou *et al.*, 2010; Rodriquez-Martinez *et al.*, 2010; Head *et al.*, 2010; Head *et al.*, 2013).

The first 11 patients reported were homozygous for valine (VV) at codon 129 of *PRNP* (Gambetti *et al.*, 2008), however further cases of MV and MM were identified subsequently (Zou *et al.*, 2010). Mean age at onset and disease duration were 67 years (range 48 - 81) and 30 months (range 7 - 72), respectively (Zou *et al.*, 2010).

The rarity of 129 MM subject is in contrast to the observation in sCJD, as the majority of cases is reported for VSPSr are 129 VV homozygous (Zou *et al.*, 2010). Additionally, codon 129 significantly influences the mean age at onset and the duration in disease, 129VV and 129MV groups had a mean age at onset of respectively 65 and 72 years and duration of 23 and 45 months (Zou *et al.*, 2010).

Acquired human prion diseases

The first acquired form of human prion diseases, kuru, primarily affected women and children due to participation in consumption of predominantly the brain of deceased family members. Incubation periods are difficult to determine, as time of infection is generally unknown. Based on predictions, the shortest incubation period is an estimated five years and ranges between five to over 60 years (Collinge *et al.*, 2006). The mean clinical duration of illness is twelve months (range 3 - 23), although in a few atypical cases it may be considerable longer and tends to be concise in children (Alpers, 1964).

In kuru, the to date prion disease with the longest known incubation periods, homozygosity at codon 129 was associated with earlier age at onset of the disease and a shorter duration of illness than in heterozygosity patients (Cervenakova *et al.*, 1998). Additionally, the concise incubation period of MM homozygosity in kuru was confirmed by Lee *et al.* (2001) and has resulted in human resistance for prion disease in the native population (Atkins *et al.*, 2013). An additional study on kuru patients having extremely lengthy incubation periods (up to 50 years) revealed that eight out of twelve were heterozygous at codon 129 and presented an extended disease duration compared to homozygous patients (Collinge *et al.*, 2006).

To date, 172 cases of variant CJD have been confirmed in the UK and an additional 47 additional cases have been confirmed in ten different countries (Ironside, 2010). Depending on the period of transmission of BSE to humans, the incubation period can be estimated. The probable period of transmission was around 1984-1989, leading to the incubation period for the early cases of vCJD by transmission of BSE seem to be in the order of ten years (Collee *et al.*, 2006).

A new route of transmission has been revealed in 2004, when transmission occurred after a blood transfusion of an asymptomatic person with vCJD in the United Kingdom as part of the aftermath of the 1980s BSE outbreak (Llewelyn *et al.*, 2004). Currently, four cases have been recorded where iCJD was contracted after blood transfusions (Llewelyn *et al.*, 2004; Peden *et al.*, 2004; Health Protection Agency, 2006; Wroe *et al.*, 2006). Three of the patients died due to the iCJD and had an incubation period between six to eight years (Llewelyn *et al.*, 2004; Health Protection Agency, 2006; Wroe *et al.*, 2006). Concerns have been raised if cases of iCJD will increase in the following decades due to blood transmission of asymptomatic donors revealed to have vCJD (Bishop *et al.*, 2006).

The MM genotype at codon 129 is detected in all patients with probably and definite vCJD, except for one debated case (Kaski *et al.*, 2009; Brandel *et al.*, 2010; Ironside, 2010; Haik and Brandel, 2011). This could indicate a possible protection effect of the other genotypes (VV and MV) (Ironside, 2010; Haik and Brandel, 2011). However, as the vCJD epidemic in the UK occurred in the 90s and incubation period in kuru in 129 heterozygotes have been observed to occur after 50 years, cases of vCJD in VV and MV population could still be identified after several decades. The mean incubation period of vCJD is suggested to be extended to 30 years or lengthier and a second wave of vCJD infections is then plausible (Collinge *et al.*, 2005; Valleron *et al.*, 2006). The extended incubation period might favor secondary transmission (Haik and Brandel, 2011). Options to keep in mind is that the vCJD cases in VV and MV could simple be unrecognized due to occurrence of subclinical forms or unrecognized as the incubation time could exceed a natural life span (Hill *et al.*, 2000; Garske and Ghani, 2010). In mice is has been observed that transgenic mice models expression MV at codon 129 were still susceptible to vCJD infection, although less efficient than MM homozygotes (Saba and Booth, 2013). The suggestion that subclinical forms might conceal MV and VV infected cases in the manifestation of a different phenotype is observed in primates (Krasemann *et al.*, 2013). Infection

with BSE was able to cause prion amyloidosis in the heart of primates, together with a remarkably prolonged duration of the disease (Krasemann *et al.*, 2013).

Two major sources of iCJD, responsible for over 95% of all cases, are respectively dura mater grafts and human-derived growth hormone therapy (Brown *et al.*, 2012). Additional sources of infection, surgical instrument and corneal transplants, have to date led to a few cases in specific countries (Brown *et al.*, 2012).

The largest outbreak of iCJD following dura mater grafts has been in Japan, accounting for 132 cases until 2008 (CDC, 2008), presumably due to the fact that non-sterilized grafts were still used here for an extended time period compared to other countries (Triendl, 1997; Hannah *et al.*, 2001). The source of contamination with prions predominantly originates from Lyodura® grafts which were processed before 1987. The mean incubation period is 11 years (ranges 16 months to 23 years), for which the mean in Japan is 11.8 years (Brown *et al.*, 2012; CDC, 2008). The shortest incubation period is fourteen years and the longest incubation period 25 years (CDC, 2008).

Three countries have had large breakouts of iCJD caused by administration of human cadaver-derived growth hormones, respectively France, United Kingdom and United States (Brown *et al.*, 2012). Approximately half of the cases were reported in France with the final case to date in 2009 (Brandel *et al.*, 2013). Incubation periods appear to be longer in growth hormone cases compared to the dura mater grafts cases, being on average 17 years, ranging between five to 42 years (Brown *et al.*, 2012). Interestingly, the average incubation period in France is seven to nine years shorter in comparison with the United Kingdom and United States (Brown *et al.*, 2012).

In iCJD acquired by growth hormone therapy an extended incubation period is associated with codon 129 heterozygosity in the French cases (Deslys *et al.*, 1998; Huillard d'Aignaux *et al.*, 1999).

The association was similarly observed in UK patients, where growth hormone acquired iCJD patients homozygous at codon 129 shortened the incubation period (Brown *et al.*, 2000). Remarkably, in dura mater transplantation iCJD patients no association between codon 129 and the incubation period was observed (Brown *et al.*, 2000).

Two cases of iCJD (one definite and one probable) after corneal transplant surgery have been identified and a striking variability in incubation period of 30 years and 1.5 years is observed (Duffy *et al.*, 1974; Heckmann *et al.*, 1997). In the 1970s two patients in Switzerland attracted iCJD through the use of contaminated electrodes during stereotactic electroencephalographic (SEEG) exploration (Bernoulli *et al.*, 1977). The incubation periods of these patients were sixteen and twenty months (Bernoulli *et al.*, 1977).

Genetic human prion diseases

Incubation periods and phenotypes in genetic prion diseases have a widely range, for example a reported German pedigree with point mutation D178N with the age at disease onset ranging from nineteen to 72 years and included an asymptomatic 73-year-old gene carrier (Synofzik *et al.*, 2009). In the four forms the diseases are currently classified according to the haplotype based on the *PRNP* mutation and codon 129 on the mutant allele (Gambetti *et al.*, 2003).

Genetic CJD compared to the sCJD there has an earlier age at onset of the disease in familial cases and an extended duration of illness. The disease typically manifests between 30-50 years, although a few individuals commenced prior the age of 30 years. The disease duration ranged from a few months to several years (Jansen, 2011). In gCJD the mutations E200K and D178N mutations are predominantly present.

In several genetic CJD cases a correlation was established between the age at onset and codon 129. Genetic CJD with VV homozygosity at codon 129 are constituted to have a rapid disease course (Gambetti *et al.*, 1995). Although in Libyan Jews with CJD, no correlation between age at onset of the disease and the codon 129 was established (Gabizon *et al.*, 1994).

In gCJD the age at onset was earlier in valine homozygous individuals in comparison to methionine homozygous persons and, to a lesser extent, in MV compared to MM (forms V210I and E200K not included) (Kovacs *et al.*, 2005). In the two kindred in the UK homozygosity, either MM or VV, is correlated with an earlier age of onset in mutation P102L and A117I (Webb *et al.*, 2008).

The GSS form has an age at onset typically in the fifth or sixth decade, however can be 25 years and age at onset is significantly earlier in comparison to gCJD (Kovacs *et al.*, 2005). The average disease duration is around five to six years, ranging from three months to thirteen years (review by Collins *et al.*, 2001). The most common mutation in GSS is the P102L, which has a mean age at onset of around 40 (range 22 - 71) years and disease duration of five and a half (ranges 3 - 12) years (Chi *et al.*, 2010; De Michele *et al.*, 2013). An exceptionally long duration of seventeen years is described in a GSS case with the G131V mutation (Jansen *et al.*, 2011).

In the largest kindred with inherited prion disease P102L, codon 129 modifies the age at onset: the earliest eight clinical onsets were all MM homozygous and the overall age at onset was 7 years earlier for the MM compared to the MV heterozygotes (Webb *et al.*, 2008). Similarly, a different age at onset is noted with the *PRNP* codon 129 homozygosity (VV) in A117V kindred (Webb *et al.*, 2008). In the Indiana kindred of GSS with mutation F198S homozygosity of VV is correlated with an earlier age at onset of disease (Dlouhy *et al.*, 1992).

The mutation P102L is the only prion disease for which cases in monozygotic twins have been reported. Two cases were reported both showing a considerable variance in age at onset of seven years and eight years (Hamasaki *et al.*, 1998; Webb *et al.*, 2009).

In FFI there is only one known mutation, D178N-129M, causing the disease (Lugaresi *et al.*, 1986). FFI age at onset is generally in the fifth decade, while ranges from twenty to 63 years and as observed in GSS is significantly earlier in age at onset compared to the gCJD cases (Kovacs *et al.*, 2005). The average disease duration is around thirteen to fifteen months (ranges six to 42) (review by Collins *et al.*, 2001). Although an age at onset under 30 years has been reported in fifteen patients worldwide and four patients had an age at onset of under twenty (Harder *et al.*, 2004; Dimitri *et al.*, 2006; Yu *et*

al., 2007; Shi et al., 2012). Seven out of these fifteen patients under 30 years had a Chinese ethnicity and three out of the four patients under twenty years had a Chinese ethnicity.

In FFI there is no influence of codon 129 on the age at onset, however codon 129 influences the disease duration (Gambetti *et al.*, 2003; Harder *et al.*, 2004; Montagna *et al.*, 1998; Parchi *et al.*, 2009). Homozygous patients MM at codon 129 have a shorter disease duration (mean 11 months) than MV heterozygotes (mean 23 months) (Montagna 1998, Gambetti and Russo, 1998, Gambetti *et al.*, 2003).

Octapeptide repeat insertions (OPRI) are inserted repeat regions after codon 51 in the *PRNP* gene. OPRI are one of the four most common mutations in genetic prion diseases and typically exhibit an earlier age at onset and a prolonged disease course compared to alternative mutations in *PRNP* (Mead *et al.*, 2006). Four-OPRI are the smallest insertional mutations of *PRNP* that are evidently pathogenic (Kaski *et al.*, 2011). Smaller 1-OPRI and 3-OPRI are exclusively pathogenic incidentally and are observed in healthy control populations (Beck *et al.*, 2010). 4-OPRI are not fully penetrant, 5-OPRI and 6-OPRI are fully penetrant by the age 70 and might act as a 'pathological treshold' as in general 5-OPRI and a larger number of OPRI cause disease. 4-OPRI have an older age at onset than several other inherited prion diseases, it is possible that the age at onset of 4-OPRI with 129MV exceeds the human lifespan or the presence of 129V on the wild-type allele prevents stable generation of prion in 4-OPRI (Kaski *et al.*, 2011).

The average age at onset for 4-,5-, 6- and 7-OPRI are respectively 60, 46, 35 and 29 years (Kaski *et al.*, 2011; Mead *et al.*, 2007; Mead *et al.*, 2006; Jansen *et al.*,2011). The number of repeat regions is related to the age at onset and disease duration, additional inserted repeat regions result in an earlier age at onset and an extended disease duration (Croes *et al.*, 2004; Mead *et al.*, 2007). Recently, a pedigree (including three cases) is identified of harboring a 12-OPRI and having a mean age at onset of 44 years (Kumar *et al.*, 2011). The 12-OPRI would represent an outlier in the relation between the age at onset and the number of octapeptide repeats as calculated by Croes *et al.* (2004). In 4-OPRI repeats heterozygosity at codon 129 is associated with an earlier age at onset relative to MM and VV genotypes (Sanchez-Valle *et al.*, 2012). In 5-OPRI and 6-OPRI heterozygosity at codon 129 is associated with a delayed age at onset compared to homozygosity (Poulter *et al.*, 1992; Mead *et al.*, 2007; Webb *et al.*, 2008; Webb *et al.*, 2009). A correlation between the age at onset and the age at death was observed between parents and offspring in a kindred with a 6-OPRI (Webb *et al.*, 2008). Croes *et al.* (2004) observed an earlier onset in the MM genotype and a delayed onset in the VV genotype when comparing to the MV genotype in 1-OPRI to 9-OPRI.

Misfolded proteins and disease

Protein misfolding disorders (PMDs) are a group of diseases characterized by misfolded proteins, aggregation of misfolded proteins and accumulation of aggregates in the tissues. The proteins involved in different PMDs are dissimilar in sequence and structure; however the proteins share the pathological mechanisms as observed in prion diseases, for example resistance to proteolysis and in generally the production of beta-sheet rich oligomers (Soto, 2003; Chiti and Dobson 2006). In the neurodegenerative PMDs, AD, PD, HD and ALS, the prion-like proteins have been named 'proinoids' and the predominant difference with the prion protein is the absence of appearance to cause transmission of disease although the question if transmission is possible has recently been raised (Aguzzi *et al.*, 2007; Soto 2012).

Neurodegenerative protein misfolding disorders

AD, PD and ALS have a sporadic form of the disease, which in all cases represents the majority of the cases with approximately 90% (Martin *et al.*, 1999; Chen *et al.*, 2013). Similarly observed in prion diseases, were the majority is sporadic and there is no known aetiology.

AD is classified in an early-onset form and a late-onset forms; early-onset AD represents fewer than five percent of all people who have AD and has an age at onset of 30 to 60 years, and the majority are of the familial form. Late-onset AD has an age at onset typically after 60 years and has been linked to different forms of the apolipoprotein E (*APOE*) gene, however the ApoE is not restricted to diseases and is not fully penetrant (Genin *et al.*, 2011).

In AD amyloid plaques are present and their predominant component is the A β protein (Glenner and Wong, 1984). In prion diseases a similar form of deposits to the amyloid plaques of AD can be characterized (Ghetti *et al.*, 1989;, Rozemuller *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, aggregates of tau protein play a role in the disease and are observed in degenerating neurons (Grundke *et al.*, 1986). Tau deposits are observed in several prion diseases, including GSS, PrP-CAA, and FFI (Jansen *et al.*, 2011; review by Spillantini and Goedert, 2013). A β has been identified as the protein component of the plaques observed in AD. Familial forms of this disease were linked to mutations in the precursor of A β , amyloid precursor protein (APP), and the presenilins, which cleave APP to form A β (Goate *et al.*, 1991; Sherrington *et al.*, 1995; Levy *et al.*, 1995). In addition duplications and triplication of APP has been described (Rovelet-Lecrux *et al.*, 2006)

In PD the majority of individuals who develop the disease are 60 years of age or older. However, in addition to the late-onset PD, an early-onset form (between 21-40 years) and a juvenile onset form (before age 21) are identified. PD is characterized by aggregates called Lewy bodies, consisting of fragments of a protein named α -synuclein (Forno, 1996; Polymeropoulos *et al.*, 1997; Spillantini *et al.*, 1997). The autosomal dominant forms of PD are caused by missense mutation in α -synuclein, duplication and triplication of the α -synuclein gene (review by Corti *et al.*, 2011). The triplication of α -synuclein gene causes a severe form of PD subject to an early onset (Singleton *et al.*, 2003).

HD has a wide range of age at onset, from infancy to seniors, however usually between 35 and 44 years of age. HD is caused by expansions of CAG repeat sequences in the *HTT* gene, resulting in extended glutamine repeat regions in the huntingtin protein. HD is characterized by deposits of this polyglutamine-rich version of the huntingtin protein (DiFiglia *et al.*, 1997). The polyglutamine expansion acts as a pathological threshold and the length of the expansions are correlated with the age at onset (Lee *et al.*, 2012).

In ALS a predisposing mutation results in a disease age at onset ranging between 25-65 years and the sporadic cases typically with a delayed age at onset in the range of 40-80 years. In a familial form of ALS, representing ten percent of all familial cases, patients have aggregates, predominantly composed of superoxide dismutase (SOD1) (Bruijn *et al.*,1998). The hexanucleotide repeat expansion in the first intron of chromosome 9 open reading frame 72 is the most common genetic cause of familial ALS (Renton *et al.*, 2011).

The familial forms of the neurodegenerative diseases AD, PD, HD and ALS typically have an earlier age at onset, have an increased severity and are associated with a larger load of protein aggregates in comparison with sporadic cases (Hardy *et al.*, 1998).

Transmission in prion misfolding disorders

In acquired human prion diseases the aetiology is the transmission of the infectious PrP^{sc} to another individual. Currently, transmission of genetic human prion diseases has been unreported. Several studies involving risk assessment of transmission in sCJD and secondary vCJD cases are conducted to analyze if there is a realistic threat of transmission. In addition, the question if other neurodegenerative PMDs could be transmissible as in prion diseases has been raised (Soto *et al.*, 2012).

The findings of transmission of AD by blood transfusion *in vivo* and neuron-to-neuron transmission of A β , Tau, SOD1 and α -synuclein aggregates are two major factors in favor of this theory (Desplats *et al.*, 2011; Clavaguera *et al.*, 2009; Nath *et al.*, 2012; Grad *et al.*, 2011; Morales *et al.*, 2012). A major argument against the transmissibility of other prion misfolding disorders is that there is no known epidemiological evidence. Although, epidemiology in these diseases is complicated by the heterogeneity and extreme long period between exposure and the onset of symptoms, and misfolded aggregates composed of different proteins may interact with each other, causing exposure to a certain misfolded protein to the development of another PMD (Soto *et al.*, 2012).

Genetics influences

Genetics contribute to the incubation period of human prion disease. In mice models, if experimental conditions are kept constant, genetics are the predominant determinant to the length of the incubation period (Lloyd *et al.*, 2011).

Prion diseases in mice

Mice are used as a model for human prion disease research. Comparative genomics suggests that the mouse and human genome are similar enough that genes discovered in mice studies are likely to be present in humans and to have similarities in biochemical and cellular mechanisms (reviewed by Lloyd *et al.*, 2011). Several studies established a large range of inbred lines of mice and indicated that each mouse strain has a characteristic incubation time for a defined prion strain (Lloyd *et al.*, 2011; Dickinson *et al.*, 1964; Kingsbury *et al.*, 1983; Westaway *et al.*, 1987; Carlson, 1988).

The major genetic determinant of incubation time in mice is the gene *Prnp*, which is located on chromosome 2 and consists of three exons (Oesch *et al.*, 1985). Other genes have furthermore been identified has being a significant determinant to variation observed between different inbred lines of mice. Genes suggested to contribute to the incubation time in mice, are *Hectd2*, *Cpne8*, *Mmu14*, *Hspa13*, *SOD1* (Lloyd *et al.*, 2001; Lloyd *et al.*, 2009; Lloyd *et al.*, 2010; Grizenkova *et al.*, 2012; Akhtar *et al.*, 2013).

Human prion diseases

In humans the *PRNP* gene is linked to prion diseases and is linked to the age at onset and incubation period which are discussed below. The well-studies polymorphism of *PRNP* codon 129 is associated with almost every human prion diseases and influences the age at onset and incubation period as described in previous chapters. Half of the total heterogeneity of age at onset or incubation period is thought to be explained by this SNP (Webb *et al.*, 2008).

The presence of the genotypes (MM, VV and MV) differs between Europe and Asia. In the majority of the European countries and the United Kingdom the genotype distribution of the MM and MV genotype ranges between 40-50% and the VV genotype accounts for approximately ten percent (Collinge *et al.*, 1991; Salvatore *et al.*, 1994; Windl *et al.*, 1999; Lucotte and Mercier, 2005). In several Asian countries, Taiwan, China, Japan and Korea, the MM genotype is the predominant type, observed in 80 to 97% of the population, the MV genotype is observed in three to 18% of the population and the VV genotype is completely absent or up to two percent present in the population (Doh-ura *et al.*, 1991; Tsai *et al.*, 2001; Okhubo *et al.*, 2003; Jeong *et al.*, 2004; Yu *et al.*, 2004).

Alternative SNPs are linked to age at onset in human prion disease, for example rs1460163 in kuru, vCJD and sCJD (Mead *et al.*, 2009).

In gCJD homozygosity at codon 200 had an earlier age at onset compared to heterozygosity (Simon *et al.*, 2000). A missense mutation at codon 114 causing gCJD identified in a Uruguayan family is associated with a remarkably early age at onset (Rodriguez *et al.*, 2005).

Hectd2, first established to influence incubation period in mice, is furthermore associated with human prion diseases and shorter incubation periods (Lloyd et al., 2009). SNPs of Hectd2 are associated with sporadic and variant CJD and kuru in humans, and an increase in expression is associated with a susceptibility genotype and disease pathogenesis in the British population (Lloyd et

al., 2009). In contrary, associations of *Hectd2* and sCJD were undetectable in the Korean population (Jeong *et al.,* 2011).

A SNP located upstream of the *STMN2* gene, was associated with kuru incubation time and resistance to kuru. This risk genotype was associated with vCJD and was in the first instance not linked to sCJD however conferred to an earlier age at onset in a follow-up analysis (Lukic and Mead, 2011).

Epigenetics and remaining influences

Although, genetic factors already explain a great level of heterogeneity in incubation period and age at onset, additional factors should be considered to contribute in differences. Epigenetics and several remaining factors could additionally influence the incubation period or age at onset in prion diseases.

Prion diseases in mice

Sex plays a role in the incubation period in mice and the most current study suggest a shorter incubation period for females however only in particular prion strain and type (Akhtar *et al.*, 2011). The age of infected mice at the time of infection and the maternal age at birth of these animals were correlated with incubation periods; an older age leads to a longer incubation period (Manolakou *et al.*, 2001).

The place of infection influences the incubation period, injections in the brain generate shorter incubation periods than intraperitonael and shorter in intraspinal compared to intracerebral (Kimberlin *et al.*, 1987; Bartz *et al.*, 2003). Injection in the cerebellum generates shorter incubation periods compared to other sites in the brain (Kim *et al.*, 1990). Injections in the tongue were longer than intracerebral and nerve inoculation, although were shorter in comparison to oral ingestion, intraperitoneal, intravenous and intramuscular inoculations (Bartz *et al.*, 2003).

Despite the fact that prion diseases will always lead to disease and 'there is no safe dose of prions', dose-response curves can be created and indicate a relationship between dose and incubation period in mice and in cattle (Fryer and McLean, 2011; Konold *et al.*, 2012)

Human prion diseases

In humans there has hardly been research into other factors that could be involved, as it is difficult to determine multiple variables involved and studies performed in mice models are impossible.

Different effect due to the sex of the patients are uncommon, although the age at onset has been indicated to be 2 years lower in female patients with vCJD compared to male patients (Loeuillet *et al.*, 2010). Racial differences were described in sCJD, where non-hispanic whites had a significantly delayed age at onset compared to other racial/ethnic groups (Appleby *et al.*, 2012). Probably due to the fact that Japan has increased number of CJD cases, as the MM genotype at codon 129 is located in 97% of the Japanese people (Collins *et al.*, 2006).

Brain weight showed to have a strong correlation with incubation period; a higher brain weight causes a shorter incubation period (Bae *et al.*, 2012).

Environmental factors have a considerable influence in the study of monozygotic twins. Although, historically monozygotic twins were considered to be genetically identical and disconcordance was linked to environmental factors, recently it has been established that they harbor (small) genetic differences (Bruder *et al.*, 2008; Maïti *et al.*, 2011). As mentioned above, two cases of prion disease monozygotic twins have been described in previous studies; both associated with the P102L mutation causing GSS and a large variety in age at onset (Hamasaki *et al.*, 1998; Webb *et al.*, 2009). In addition, in monozygotic twins with PD, HD and ALS novel genomic alterations have been detected, which are discussed in extended detail in the following chapter (Nørremølle *et al.*, 2004; Bruder *et al.*, 2008; Pamphlett and Morahan, 2011).

Despite the fact that monozygotic twins are not genetically similar, they are still an excellent basis in discovering important factors determining phenotype, in addition to the major disease gene, and

shed light on the low penetrance or high age at onset variance in prion diseases (Ketelaar *et al.*, 2011).

Novel genomic alterations

In genetic human prion diseases genomic alterations are recognized as the cause of the disease. Currently, only point mutations and polynucleotide insertions and deletions restricted to the open reading frame of *PRNP* are recognized as to cause gCJD. Novel forms of genetic variations like copynumber variations (CNVs) and somatic mosaicism may play a role, as they are undetectable by conventional sequencing. Genetic CJD is often clinically indistinguishable from sporadic cases and approximately half of the human genetic prion diseases have an absence of positive family history of human prion disease (Kovacs *et al.*, 2005). Diagnosis of sporadic CJD is partly based on the absence of mutations in the *PRNP* or exclusion of a positive family history of prion disease in first degree relatives.

Copy-number variations

CNVs are genomic regions that have duplications, triplications or deletions of genomic material and are an understudied aspect in genomics. CNVs are relatively common and are nonrandom distributed across the genome and associated with a wide range of diseases. Duplication of *PRNP* is expected to increase PrP expression up to one and a half times (McNaughton *et al.*, 2012). Transgenic mice engineered to overexpress *Prnp* (>8 times) do not develop clinically evident spontaneous prion disease in their normal life span, despite having very short incubation times when inoculated with prions (Fischer *et al.*, 1996).

In AD an extra copy of the APP gene is almost invariably associated with the early development and age at onset of AD (Wisniewski *et al.*, 1985; Sleegers *et al.*, 2006; Shaw *et al.*, 2011). APP duplication has been detected in a Finnish family with autosomal dominant early-onset AD and CAA, a phenotype that is observed in prion diseases (Rovelet-Lecrux *et al.*, 2007).

In PD, CNVs has been reported in the *SNCA*, where *SNCA* triplication patients have an approximately ten year earlier onset and shorter disease duration than duplication carriers (Singleton *et al.*, 2003; Kasten and Klein, 2013).

Two studies have been published concerning CNVs in human prion diseases; both were unable to establish the relationship of CNVs and prion disease in cases of sCJD (Collins *et al.*, 2010; McNaughton *et al.*, 2012). The first study, Collins *et al.* (2010) screened Australian and Dutch patients with sCJD, specifically patients with an earlier age at onset (mean 65.4 years) and the second study, McNaughton *et al.* (2012) tested British cases of sCJD with an average age of 55 years. No further studies have been recorded in respect to CNVs in other forms of human prion diseases. The observation that *PRNP* duplications have been undetected to date could indicate that it causes an extremely rare cause of the disease (McNaughton *et al.*, 2012). A possibility could be that CNV may be the underlying aetiology of sCJD solely in the presented cases with a very early age at onset before 20 years of age. These cases are extremely rare and only seven cases have been identified worldwide (Brown *et al.*, 1985; Berman *et al.*, 1988; Kulczycki *et al.*, 1991; Petzold *et al.*, 2004; Murray *et al.*, 2008;). Absence of CNVs could indicate that *PRNP* duplications are not a cause of human prion disease or that the severity of the phenotype prevents development of prion disease (McNaughton *et al.*, 2012).

Somatic mutations and mosaicism

Somatic mutations occur in somatic cells postzygotically and are called *de novo* mutations, due to the fact that the mutations are undetectable in the parents of the affected individual. If a somatic mutation occurs in utero, all of the cells descended from the somatic cell will carry the mutation, resulting in somatic mosaicism. Somatic mosaicism is the presence of increased number of genetically distinct cells in an individual and only a subset of their cells harboring the mutations. Mutations can therefore be undetectable with common DNA analysis techniques as not all cells will harbor the mutations. Somatic mutations can result in a variety of conditions and are specifically associated with cancers (Bamford *et al.*, 2004).

Somatic mutations may be widespread in the brain, in the form of aneuploidy or retrotransposon insertions, perhaps as part of its 'normal' development (Rehen *et al.*, 2005; Muotri *et al.*, 2006; Baillie *et al.*, 2011). Somatic mutation has previously been suggested as a cause of sporadic neurodegenerative disorders (Pamphlett, 2004; van Broeckhoven, 2010). In addition, somatic mutations can occur postdevelopmentally and are referred to as 'age-related somatic mutation', which are known to play a role in cancer and have been suggested to play a role in normal aging processes as well as in neurodegeneration (Jacobs *et al.*, 2012; Kennedy *et al.*, 2012).

Aneuploidy may contribute to disease progression in neurological diseases. Increased aneuploidy has recently been associated with AD, as AD is observed in nearly all Down syndrome individuals by the age of 40, and AD patients (without Down syndrome) have an increase of aneuploidy cells in the brain. Siegel and Amon (2012) speculated that aneuploidy might be involved in plaque formation by neurons, as the brain is considered a naturally aneuploidy organ.

First case of somatic and germline mosaicism in sporadic early-onset AD was reported in 2004, the patient harbored *de novo* mutation P436Q of 8% in peripheral blood cells and 14% in brain cells (Beck *et al.*, 2004). Beck *et al.* (2004) additionally observed a clear gene dosage effect on age at onset. The age at onset of the individual harboring the mosaicism P436Q mutation is 42 years compared to the age at onset in individuals harboring the P436Q is in their late twenties (Beck *et al.*, 2004; Taddei *et al.*, 1998).

Proukakis *et al.* (2013) suggests that in PD, inherited mutations may lead to the highest risk and earliest onset; whereas somatic mutations very early in neuroectodermal development could lead to a similar situation, subsequently originating affecting fewer neurons might result in late-onset disease, and those with the last neuronal development could result in clinically silent incidental Lewy bodies disease. In PD this is consistent with the observation that, in general, the age at onset is earlier and the severity increases in those who have inherited a *SNCA* mutation than in sporadic cases and would lead us to expect a higher prevalence of somatic mutations and higher mutation load in younger-onset cases (Proukakis *et al.*, 2013).

In HD, the CAG repeat length is associated with the age at onset of disease (ref) and somatic instability of the CAG repeat was determined to be a significant determinant of the age at onset, with larger repeat length associated with an earlier disease onset a phenomenon called anticipation (Swami *et al.*, 2009).

The octapeptide repeat region of PRNP has been discovered to be instable and supports the first evidence of somatic octarepeat mutation-based model for human sCJD aetiology (Li et al., 2011).

In ALS it has been proposed by Frank (2011) that the similarity between sporadic and inherited cases suggests that the sporadic cases may possibly commence from an initiating focus of cells with genetic mutations. If most cases derive from either inherited or developmental mutations, then the risk of ALS and perhaps other neurodegenerative diseases may be set very early in life. If sporadic cases generally derive from developmental mutations, then somatic genomics will reveal an association between age at onset and the fraction of cells that carry a predisposing somatic mutation. The inherited cases would simply be the extreme of the risk continuum, in which all cells carry the predisposing mutation.

In general, the age at onset in prion diseases is earlier in genetic cases often between 30 and 50 years and in sporadic cases around 60 years with a wide range of up to 90 years (Jansen, 2011). Although, severe disease duration is typical in sCJD a significant minority of cases have atypical features and disease durations of several years (Collins *et al.*, 2004; Jansen, 2011).

Recently, one case of somatic mosaicism of a mutation in *PRNP* has been reported for the cause of sporadic CJD and was caused by a post-zygotic mutation and was identified by the presence of three alleles for *PRNP*. *De novo* mutation identified is D178N, occurring in 97% of the peripheral blood and brain cells suggesting the mutation occurred at an early stage of embryogenesis (Alzualde *et al.*, 2010).

Conclusion and discussion

Human prion diseases comprise of at least ten different types of diseases divided into three categories; sporadic, acquired and genetic. High levels of heterogeneity are observed in the age at onset and incubation period. Additionally, mutations in gCJD are not fully penetrant and there is no known aetiology for sporadic prion diseases. Prion diseases and alternative PMDs are generally fatal and incurable, no effective treatment exists and there is been an increase reported in prion diseases and alternative neurodegenerative PMDs in developed countries. An improved understanding of the age at onset, incubation period and aetiology of prion diseases will hopefully lead to the development of a treatment.

A major determinant of the age at onset and incubation period in sporadic, acquired and genetic prion diseases is in general the genotype (MM, VV or MV) present at codon 129 of the *PRNP* gene. In Asian countries the percentage of the V allele is extremely limited and no associations have been observed.

A few mutations in alternative genes have been reported to influence the age at onset in prion diseases and alternate factors are associated with the incubation period, for example place of infection and brain weight.

Somatic mosaicism has been recorded in one case of sCJD and associated with age at onset in alternative neurodegenerative PMDs. CNVs have been observed and associated with age at onset and aetiology in alternative neurodegenerative PMDs.

The investigation of the potential contribution of novel genomic alterations to neurodegenerative disorders is in its infancy and large-scale analysis of brain DNA is needed to test the hypothesis to establish novel genomic alterations indeed contribute to phenotypic heterogeneity in all prion diseases and are underlying aetiology in (a proportion of) sporadic and genetic CJD. Novel genomic alterations could clarify the phenotypic heterogeneity and aetiology in human prion diseases.

References

- 1. Aguzzi A, Heikenwalder M, Polymenidou M. Insights into prion strains and neurotoxicity. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2007 07;8(7):552-61.
- 2. Akhtar S, Grizenkova J, Wenborn A, Hummerich H, Fernandez dM, Brandner S, et al. Sod1 deficiency reduces incubation time in mouse models of prion disease. PLoS One. 2013;8(1).
- 3. Akhtar S, Wenborn A, Brandner S, Collinge J, Lloyd SE. Sex effects in mouse prion disease incubation time. PLoS One. 2011;6(12).
- 4. Alzualde A, Moreno F, Martinez-Lage P, Ferrer I, Gorostidi A, Otaegui D, et al. Somatic mosaicism in a case of apparently sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease carrying a de novo D178N mutation in the PRNP gene. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2010 10/05;153B(7):1283-91.
- 5. Appleby BS, Rincon-Beardsley TD, Appleby KK, Wallin MT. Racial and ethnic differences in individuals with sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease in the united states of america. PLoS One. 2012;7(6).
- 6. Atkins KE, Townsend JP, Medlock J, Galvani AP. Epidemiological mechanisms of genetic resistance to kuru. J R Soc Interface. 2013 08/06;10(85):20130331-.
- 7. Bae S, Jung S, Kim H, Son HS. Correlation analysis for the incubation period of prion disease. Prion. 2012 07/01;6(3):276-81.
- 8. Baillie JK, Barnett MW, Upton KR, Gerhardt DJ, Richmond TA, De Sapio F, et al. Somatic retrotransposition alters the genetic landscape of the human brain. Nature. 2011 11/24;479(7374):534-7.
- 9. Baker HE, Poulter M, Crow TJ, Frith CD, Lofthouse R, Ridley RM. Aminoacid polymorphism in human prion protein and age at death in inherited prion disease. Lancet. 1991 05/25;337(8752):1286-.
- 10. Bamford S, Dawson E, Forbes S, Clements J, Pettett R, Dogan A, et al. The COSMIC (catalogue of somatic mutations in cancer) database and website. Br J Cancer. 2004 07/19;91(2):355-8.
- 11. Bartz JC, Kincaid AE, Bessen RA. Rapid prion neuroinvasion following tongue infection. J Virol. 2003 01;77(1):583-91.
- 12. Beck JA, Poulter M, Campbell TA, Adamson G, Uphill JB, Guerreiro R, et al. PRNP allelic series from 19 years of prion protein gene sequencing at the MRC prion unit. Hum Mutat. 2010 07;31(7):1551-63.
- 13. Beck JA, Poulter M, Campbell TA, Uphill JB, Adamson G, Geddes JF, et al. Somatic and germline mosaicism in sporadic early-onset alzheimer's disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2004 06/15;13(12):1219-24.
- 14. Berman PH, Davidson GS, Becker LE. Progressive neurological deterioration in a 14-year-old girl. Pediatr Neurosci. 1988;14(1):42-9.
- 15. Bernoulli C, Siegfried J, Baumgartner G, Regli F, Rabinowicz T, Gajdusek DC, et al. Danger of accidental person-to-person transmission of creutzfeldt-jakob disease by surgery. Lancet. 1977 02/26;1(8009):478-9.
- 16. Bishop MT, Hart P, Aitchison L, Baybutt HN, Plinston C, Thomson V, et al. Predicting susceptibility and incubation time of human-to-human transmission of vCJD. Lancet Neurol. 2006 05;5(5):393-8.
- 17. Bolton DC, McKinley MP, Prusiner SB. Identification of a protein that purifies with the scrapie prion. Science. 1982 12/24;218(4579):1309-11.
- 18. Brandel J, Galanaud D, Freeman L, Laplanche JL, Haik S. Variant or sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease? Lancet. 2010 03/13;375(9718):889-90.
- 19. Brandel J, Peckeu L, Haik S. The french surveillance network of creutzfeldt-jakob disease. epidemiological data in france and worldwide. Transfus Clin Biol. 2013 04/12.
- 20. Brown P, Cathala F, Labauge R, Pages M, Alary JC, Baron H. Epidemiologic implications of creutzfeldt-jakob disease in a 19 year-old girl. Eur J Epidemiol. 1985 03;1(1):42-7.
- 21. Brown P, Preece M, Brandel JP, Sato T, McShane L, Zerr I, et al. latrogenic creutzfeldt-jakob disease at the millennium. Neurology. 2000 10/24;55(8):1075-81.
- 22. Brown P, Brandel J, Preece M, Preese M, Sato T. latrogenic creutzfeldt-jakob disease: The waning of an era. Neurology. 2006 08/08;67(3):389-93.
- 23. Brown P, Brandel J, Sato T, Nakamura Y, MacKenzie J, Will RG, et al. latrogenic creutzfeldt-jakob disease, final assessment. Emerging Infect Dis. 2012 06;18(6):901-7.
- 24. Bruder CEG, Piotrowski A, Gijsbers AACJ, Andersson R, Erickson S, Diaz dS, et al. Phenotypically concordant and discordant monozygotic twins display different DNA copy-number-variation profiles. Am J Hum Genet. 2008 03;82(3):763-71.

- 25. Bruijn LI, Houseweart MK, Kato S, Anderson KL, Anderson SD, Ohama E, et al. Aggregation and motor neuron toxicity of an ALS-linked SOD1 mutant independent from wild-type SOD1. Science. 1998 09/18;281(5384):1851-4.
- 26. Capellari S, Parchi P, Cortelli P, Avoni P, Casadei GP, Bini C, et al. Sporadic fatal insomnia in a fatal familial insomnia pedigree. Neurology. 2008 03/11;70(11):884-5.
- 27. Carlson GA, Westaway D, Goodman PA, Peterson M, Marshall ST, Prusiner SB. Genetic control of prion incubation period in mice. Ciba Found Symp. 1988;135:84-99.
- 28. Cervenakova L, Goldfarb LG, Garruto R, Lee HS, Gajdusek DC, Brown P. Phenotype-genotype studies in kuru: Implications for new variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998 10/27;95(22):13239-41.
- 29. Chen S, Sayana P, Zhang X, Le W. Genetics of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: An update. Mol Neurodegener. 2013 08/13;8(1):28-.
- 30. Chi N, Lee Y, Lu Y, Wu H, Soong B. Transmissible spongiform encephalopathies with P102L mutation of PRNP manifesting different phenotypes: Clinical, neuroimaging, and electrophysiological studies in chinese kindred in taiwan. J Neurol. 2010 02;257(2):191-7.
- 31. Chiti F, Dobson CM. Protein misfolding, functional amyloid, and human disease. Annu Rev Biochem. 2006;75:333-66.
- 32. Clavaguera F, Bolmont T, Crowther RA, Abramowski D, Frank S, Probst A, et al. Transmission and spreading of tauopathy in transgenic mouse brain. Nat Cell Biol. 2009 07;11(7):909-13.
- 33. Colby DW, Prusiner SB. Prions. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2011 01;3(1).
- 34. Collee JG, Bradley R, Liberski PP. Variant CJD (vCJD) and bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE): 10 and 20 years on: Part 2. Folia Neuropathol. 2006;44(2):102-10.
- 35. Collinge J. Molecular neurology of prion disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 2005 07;76(7):906-19.
- 36. Collinge J, Palmer MS, Dryden AJ. Genetic predisposition to iatrogenic creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Lancet. 1991 06/15;337(8755):1441-2.
- 37. Collinge J, Whitfield J, McKintosh E, Beck J, Mead S, Thomas DJ, et al. Kuru in the 21st century--an acquired human prion disease with very long incubation periods. Lancet. 2006 06/24;367(9528):2068-74
- 38. Collins S, McLean CA, Masters CL. Gerstmann-straussler-scheinker syndrome, fatal familial insomnia, and kuru: A review of these less common human transmissible spongiform encephalopathies. J Clin Neurosci. 2001 09;8(5):387-97.
- 39. Collins SJ, Schuur M, Boyd A, Lewis V, Klug GM, McGlade A, et al. No evidence for prion protein gene locus multiplication in creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Neurosci Lett. 2010 03/12;472(1):16-8.
- 40. Corti O, Lesage S, Brice A. What genetics tells us about the causes and mechanisms of parkinson's disease. Physiol Rev. 2011 10;91(4):1161-218.
- 41. Croes EA, Theuns J, Houwing-Duistermaat JJ, Dermaut B, Sleegers K, Roks G, et al. Octapeptide repeat insertions in the prion protein gene and early onset dementia. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 2004 08;75(8):1166-70.
- 42. De Michele G, Pocchiari M, Petraroli R, Manfredi M, Caneve G, Coppola G, et al. Variable phenotype in a P102L gerstmann-straussler-scheinker italian family. Can J Neurol Sci. 2003 08;30(3):233-6.
- 43. Deslys JP, Jaegly A, d'Aignaux JH, Mouthon F, de Villemeur TB, Dormont D. Genotype at codon 129 and susceptibility to creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Lancet. 1998 04/25;351(9111):1251-.
- 44. Desplats P, Lee H, Bae E, Patrick C, Rockenstein E, Crews L, et al. Inclusion formation and neuronal cell death through neuron-to-neuron transmission of alpha-synuclein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 08/04;106(31):13010-5.
- 45. DICKINSON AG, MACKAY JM. Genetical control of the incubation period in mice of the neurological disease, scrapie. Heredity (Edinb). 1964 05;19:279-88.
- 46. DiFiglia M. Clinical genetics, II. huntington's disease: From the gene to pathophysiology. Am J Psychiatry. 1997 08;154(8):1046-.
- 47. Dimitri D, Jehel L, Durr A, Levy-Soussan M, Andreux V, Laplanche J, et al. Fatal familial insomnia presenting as psychosis in an 18-year-old man. Neurology. 2006 07/25;67(2):363-4.
- 48. Dlouhy SR, Hsiao K, Farlow MR, Foroud T, Conneally PM, Johnson P, et al. Linkage of the indiana kindred of gerstmann-straussler-scheinker disease to the prion protein gene. Nat Genet. 1992 04;1(1):64-7.
- 49. Doh-ura K, Kitamoto T, Sakaki Y, Tateishi J. CJD discrepancy. Nature. 1991 10/31;353(6347):801-2.
- 50. Duffy P, Wolf J, Collins G, DeVoe AG, Streeten B, Cowen D. Letter: Possible person-to-person transmission of creutzfeldt-jakob disease. N Engl J Med. 1974 03/21;290(12):692-3.

- 51. El-Agnaf OMA, Salem SA, Paleologou KE, Curran MD, Gibson MJ, Court JA, et al. Detection of oligomeric forms of alpha-synuclein protein in human plasma as a potential biomarker for parkinson's disease. FASEB J. 2006 03;20(3):419-25.
- 52. Endo T, Groth D, Prusiner SB, Kobata A. Diversity of oligosaccharide structures linked to asparagines of the scrapie prion protein. Biochemistry (N Y). 1989 10/17;28(21):8380-8.
- 53. Fischer M, Rulicke T, Raeber A, Sailer A, Moser M, Oesch B, et al. Prion protein (PrP) with amino-proximal deletions restoring susceptibility of PrP knockout mice to scrapie. EMBO J. 1996 03/15;15(6):1255-64.
- 54. Forno LS. Neuropathology of parkinson's disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1996 03;55(3):259-72.
- 55. Frank SA. Evolution in health and medicine sackler colloquium: Somatic evolutionary genomics: Mutations during development cause highly variable genetic mosaicism with risk of cancer and neurodegeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010 01/26;107 Suppl 1:1725-30.
- 56. Fraser H, Dickinson AG. Scrapie in mice. agent-strain differences in the distribution and intensity of grey matter vacuolation. J Comp Pathol. 1973 01;83(1):29-40.
- 57. Gabizon R, Halimi M, Meiner Z. Genetics and biochemistry of creutzfeldt-jakob disease in libyan jews. Biomed Pharmacother. 1994;48(8-9):385-90.
- 58. Gajdusek DC. Unconventional viruses and the origin and disappearance of kuru. Science. 1977 09/02;197(4307):943-60.
- 59. Gajdusek DC, Gibbs CJ, Alpers M. Experimental transmission of a kuru-like syndrome to chimpanzees. Nature. 1966 02/19;209(5025):794-6.
- 60. GAJDUSEK DC, ZIGAS V. Degenerative disease of the central nervous system in new guinea; the endemic occurrence of kuru in the native population. N Engl J Med. 1957 11/14;257(20):974-8.
- 61. Gambetti P, Russo C. Human brain amyloidoses. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1998;13 Suppl 7:33-40.
- 62. Gambetti P, Dong Z, Yuan J, Xiao X, Zheng M, Alshekhlee A, et al. A novel human disease with abnormal prion protein sensitive to protease. Ann Neurol. 2008 06;63(6):697-708.
- 63. Gambetti P, Kong Q, Zou W, Parchi P, Chen SG. Sporadic and familial CJD: Classification and characterisation. Br Med Bull. 2003;66:213-39.
- 64. Garske T, Ghani AC. Uncertainty in the tail of the variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease epidemic in the UK. PLoS One. 2010;5(12).
- 65. Genin E, Hannequin D, Wallon D, Sleegers K, Hiltunen M, Combarros O, et al. APOE and alzheimer disease: A major gene with semi-dominant inheritance. Mol Psychiatry. 2011 09;16(9):903-7.
- 66. Ghetti B, Piccardo P, Frangione B, Bugiani O, Giaccone G, Young K, et al. Prion protein amyloidosis. Brain Pathol. 1996 04;6(2):127-45.
- 67. Ghetti B, Tagliavini F, Masters CL, Beyreuther K, Giaccone G, Verga L, et al. Gerstmann-straussler-scheinker disease. II. neurofibrillary tangles and plaques with PrP-amyloid coexist in an affected family. Neurology. 1989 11;39(11):1453-61.
- 68. Ghetti B, Tagliavini F, Takao M, Bugiani O, Piccardo P. Hereditary prion protein amyloidoses. Clin Lab Med. 2003 03;23(1):65-85.
- 69. Glenner GG, Wong CW. Alzheimer's disease: Initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1984 05/16;120(3):885-90.
- 70. Goate A, Chartier-Harlin MC, Mullan M, Brown J, Crawford F, Fidani L, et al. Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1991 02/21;349(6311):704-6.
- 71. Goldfarb LG, Petersen RB, Tabaton M, Brown P, LeBlanc AC, Montagna P, et al. Fatal familial insomnia and familial creutzfeldt-jakob disease: Disease phenotype determined by a DNA polymorphism. Science. 1992 10/30;258(5083):806-8.
- 72. Goldgaber D, Goldfarb LG, Brown P, Asher DM, Brown WT, Lin S, et al. Mutations in familial creutzfeldt-jakob disease and gerstmann-straussler-scheinker's syndrome. Exp Neurol. 1989 11;106(2):204-6.
- 73. Grad LI, Guest WC, Yanai A, Pokrishevsky E, O'Neill MA, Gibbs E, et al. Intermolecular transmission of superoxide dismutase 1 misfolding in living cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011 09/27;108(39):16398-403.
- 74. Grizenkova J, Akhtar S, Collinge J, Lloyd SE. The retinoic acid receptor beta (rarb) region of Mmu14 is associated with prion disease incubation time in mouse. PLoS One. 2010;5(12).
- 75. Haik S, Brandel J. Biochemical and strain properties of CJD prions: Complexity versus simplicity. J Neurochem. 2011 10;119(2):251-61.

- 76. Hamasaki S, Shirabe S, Tsuda R, Yoshimura T, Nakamura T, Eguchi K. Discordant gerstmann-straussler-scheinker disease in monozygotic twins. Lancet. 1998 10/24;352(9137):1358-9.
- 77. Hannah EL, Belay ED, Gambetti P, Krause G, Parchi P, Capellari S, et al. Creutzfeldt-jakob disease after receipt of a previously unimplicated brand of dura mater graft. Neurology. 2001 04/24;56(8):1080-3.
- 78. Haraguchi T, Fisher S, Olofsson S, Endo T, Groth D, Tarentino A, et al. Asparagine-linked glycosylation of the scrapie and cellular prion proteins. Arch Biochem Biophys. 1989 10;274(1):1-13.
- 79. Harder A, Gregor A, Wirth T, Kreuz F, Schulz-Schaeffer WJ, Windl O, et al. Early age of onset in fatal familial insomnia. two novel cases and review of the literature. J Neurol. 2004 06;251(6):715-24.
- 80. Hardy J, Gwinn-Hardy K. Genetic classification of primary neurodegenerative disease. Science. 1998 11/06;282(5391):1075-9.
- 81. Head MW, Yull HM, Ritchie DL, Langeveld JP, Fletcher NA, Knight RS, et al. Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy in the UK: A retrospective review 1991-2008. Brain. 2013 04;136:1102-15.
- 82. Health Protection Agency. A new case of transfusion-associated variatn creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Lancet. 2004;364:527-529.
- 83. Heckmann JG, Lang CJ, Petruch F, Druschky A, Erb C, Brown P, et al. Transmission of creutzfeldt-jakob disease via a corneal transplant. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 1997 09;63(3):388-90.
- 84. Hill AF, Joiner S, Linehan J, Desbruslais M, Lantos PL, Collinge J. Species-barrier-independent prion replication in apparently resistant species. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000 08/29;97(18):10248-53.
- 85. Huillard d'Aignaux J, Costagliola D, Maccario J, Billette dV, Brandel JP, Deslys JP, et al. Incubation period of creutzfeldt-jakob disease in human growth hormone recipients in france. Neurology. 1999 10/12;53(6):1197-201.
- 86. Ironside JW. Variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Haemophilia. 2010 07;16 Suppl 5:175-80.
- 87. Jacobs KB, Yeager M, Zhou W, Wacholder S, Wang Z, Rodriguez-Santiago B, et al. Detectable clonal mosaicism and its relationship to aging and cancer. Nat Genet. 2012 06;44(6):651-8.
- 88. Jansen C. Human prion diseases in the netherlands. clinico-pathological, genetic and molecular aspects.[dissertation].; 2011.
- 89. Jansen C, Parchi P, Jelles B, Gouw AA, Beunders G, van Spaendonk RML, et al. The first case of fatal familial insomnia (FFI) in the netherlands: A patient from egyptian descent with concurrent four repeat tau deposits. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2011 08;37(5):549-53.
- 90. Jansen C, Parchi P, Capellari S, Ibrahim-Verbaas CA, Schuur M, Strammiello R, et al. Human prion diseases in the netherlands (1998-2009): Clinical, genetic and molecular aspects. PLoS One. 2012;7(4).
- 91. Jansen C, Parchi P, Capellari S, Strammiello R, Dopper EGP, van Swieten JC, et al. A second case of gerstmann-straussler-scheinker disease linked to the G131V mutation in the prion protein gene in a dutch patient. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2011 08;70(8):698-702.
- 92. Jansen C, Parchi P, Capellari S, Vermeij AJ, Corrado P, Baas F, et al. Prion protein amyloidosis with divergent phenotype associated with two novel nonsense mutations in PRNP. Acta Neuropathol. 2010 02;119(2):189-97.
- 93. Jeong B, Lee K, Lee Y, Yun J, Park Y, Cho H, et al. Absence of association between two HECTD2 polymorphisms and sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2011;31(2):146-51
- 94. Kaski D, Mead S, Hyare H, Cooper S, Jampana R, Overell J, et al. Variant CJD in an individual heterozygous for PRNP codon 129. Lancet. 2009 12/19;374(9707):2128-.
- 95. Kasten M, Klein C. The many faces of alpha-synuclein mutations. Mov Disord. 2013 06;28(6):697-701.
- 96. Kennedy SR, Loeb LA, Herr AJ. Somatic mutations in aging, cancer and neurodegeneration. Mech Ageing Dev. 2012 04;133(4):118-26.
- 97. Ketelaar ME, Hofstra EMW, Hayden MR. What monozygotic twins discordant for phenotype illustrate about mechanisms influencing genetic forms of neurodegeneration. Clin Genet. 2012 04;81(4):325-33.
- 98. Kim YS, Carp RI, Callahan S, Wisniewski HM. Incubation periods and histopathological changes in mice injected stereotaxically in different brain areas with the 87V scrapie strain. Acta Neuropathol. 1990;80(4):388-92.
- 99. Kimberlin RH, Cole S, Walker CA. Pathogenesis of scrapie is faster when infection is intraspinal instead of intracerebral. Microb Pathog. 1987 06;2(6):405-15.
- 100. Kingsbury DT, Kasper KC, Stites DP, Watson JD, Hogan RN, Prusiner SB. Genetic control of scrapie and creutzfeldt-jakob disease in mice. J Immunol. 1983 07;131(1):491-6.
- 101. Kirschbaum W. Zwei eigenartige erkrankung des zentralnervensystems nach art der spatischen pseudosklerose (jakob). Z Neurol Pyschiatry. 1924(92):175-220.

- 102. Konold T, Arnold ME, Austin AR, Cawthraw S, Hawkins SAC, Stack MJ, et al. Bovine spongiform encephalopathy: The effect of oral exposure dose on attack rate and incubation period in cattle an update. BMC Res Notes. 2012;5:674-.
- 103. Kovacs GG, Puopolo M, Ladogana A, Pocchiari M, Budka H, van Duijn C, et al. Genetic prion disease: The EUROCJD experience. Hum Genet. 2005 11;118(2):166-74.
- 104. Kovacs GG, Trabattoni G, Hainfellner JA, Ironside JW, Knight RSG, Budka H. Mutations of the prion protein gene phenotypic spectrum. J Neurol. 2002 11;249(11):1567-82.
- 105. Krasemann S, Mearini G, Kramer E, Wagenfuhr K, Schulz-Schaeffer W, Neumann M, et al. BSE-associated prion-amyloid cardiomyopathy in primates. Emerging Infect Dis. 2013 06;19(6):985-8.
- 106.Kretzschmar HA, Prusiner SB, Stowring LE, DeArmond SJ. Scrapie prion proteins are synthesized in neurons. Am J Pathol. 1986 01;122(1):1-5.
- 107. Kulczycki J, Jedrzejowska H, Gajkowski K, Tarnowska-Dziduszko E, Lojkowska W. Creutzfeldt-jakob disease in young people. Eur J Epidemiol. 1991 09;7(5):501-4.
- 108. Kumar N, Boeve BF, Boot BP, Orr CF, Duffy J, Woodruff BK, et al. Clinical characterization of a kindred with a novel 12-octapeptide repeat insertion in the prion protein gene. Arch Neurol. 2011 09:68(9):1165-70.
- 109. Laplanche JL, Hachimi KH, Durieux I, Thuillet P, Defebvre L, Delasnerie-Laupretre N, et al. Prominent psychiatric features and early onset in an inherited prion disease with a new insertional mutation in the prion protein gene. Brain. 1999 12;122 (Pt 12):2375-86.
- 110.Lee HS, Brown P, Cervenakova L, Garruto RM, Alpers MP, Gajdusek DC, et al. Increased susceptibility to kuru of carriers of the PRNP 129 methionine/methionine genotype. J Infect Dis. 2001 01/15;183(2):192-6.
- 111.Lee J, Ramos EM, Lee J, Gillis T, Mysore JS, Hayden MR, et al. CAG repeat expansion in huntington disease determines age at onset in a fully dominant fashion. Neurology. 2012 03/06;78(10):690-5.
- 112.Levy MH, Hart WM, Sonstein FM, Ballinger WE. The incredible shrinking brain. Surv Ophthalmol. 1995;39(4):315-22.
- 113.Li B, Qing L, Yan J, Kong Q. Instability of the octarepeat region of the human prion protein gene. PLoS One. 2011;6(10).
- 114.Llewelyn CA, Hewitt PE, Knight RSG, Amar K, Cousens S, Mackenzie J, et al. Possible transmission of variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease by blood transfusion. Lancet. 2004 02/07;363(9407):417-21.
- 115.Lloyd SE, Onwuazor ON, Beck JA, Mallinson G, Farrall M, Targonski P, et al. Identification of multiple quantitative trait loci linked to prion disease incubation period in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001 05/22;98(11):6279-83.
- 116.Lloyd SE, Maytham EG, Grizenkova J, Hummerich H, Collinge J. A copine family member, Cpne8, is a candidate quantitative trait gene for prion disease incubation time in mouse. Neurogenetics. 2010 05;11(2):185-91.
- 117.Lloyd SE, Maytham EG, Pota H, Grizenkova J, Molou E, Uphill J, et al. HECTD2 is associated with susceptibility to mouse and human prion disease. PLoS Genet. 2009 02;5(2).
- 118. Lloyd S, Mead S, Collinge J. Genetics of prion disease. Top Curr Chem. 2011;305:1-22.
- 119.Loeuillet C, Boelle P, Lemaire-Vieille C, Baldazza M, Naquet P, Chambon P, et al. Sex effect in mouse and human prion disease. J Infect Dis. 2010 08/15;202(4):648-54.
- 120.Lucotte G, Mercier G. The population distribution of the met allele at the PRNP129 polymorphism (a high risk factor for creutzfeldt-jakob disease) in various regions of france and in west europe. Infect Genet Evol. 2005 03;5(2):141-4.
- 121.Lugaresi E, Medori R, Montagna P, Baruzzi A, Cortelli P, Lugaresi A, et al. Fatal familial insomnia and dysautonomia with selective degeneration of thalamic nuclei. N Engl J Med. 1986 10/16;315(16):997-991003.
- 122. Lukic A, Mead S. Genome wide association studies and prion disease. Prion. 2011;5(3):154-60.
- 123.Luo JJ, Truant AL, Kong Q, Zou W. Sporadic fatal insomnia with clinical, laboratory, and genetic findings. J Clin Neurosci. 2012 08;19(8):1188-92.
- 124. Manolakou K, Beaton J, McConnell I, Farquar C, Manson J, Hastie ND, et al. Genetic and environmental factors modify bovine spongiform encephalopathy incubation period in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001 06/19;98(13):7402-7.
- 125.Martin JB. Molecular basis of the neurodegenerative disorders. N Engl J Med. 1999 06/24;340(25):1970-80.

- 126. Masters CL, Harris JO, Gajdusek DC, Gibbs CJ, Bernoulli C, Asher DM. Creutzfeldt-jakob disease: Patterns of worldwide occurrence and the significance of familial and sporadic clustering. Ann Neurol. 1979 02;5(2):177-88.
- 127. Mastrianni JA, Nixon R, Layzer R, Telling GC, Han D, DeArmond SJ, et al. Prion protein conformation in a patient with sporadic fatal insomnia. N Engl J Med. 1999 05/27;340(21):1630-8.
- 128. McKintosh E, Tabrizi SJ, Collinge J. Prion diseases. J Neurovirol. 2003 04;9(2):183-93.
- 129.McNaughton D, Knight W, Guerreiro R, Ryan N, Lowe J, Poulter M, et al. Duplication of amyloid precursor protein (APP), but not prion protein (PRNP) gene is a significant cause of early onset dementia in a large UK series. Neurobiol Aging. 2012 02;33(2):13-21.
- 130. Mead S. Prion disease genetics. Eur J Hum Genet. 2006 03;14(3):273-81.
- 131.Mead S, Poulter M, Beck J, Webb TEF, Campbell TA, Linehan JM, et al. Inherited prion disease with six octapeptide repeat insertional mutation--molecular analysis of phenotypic heterogeneity. Brain. 2006 09;129:2297-317.
- 132.Mead S, Poulter M, Uphill J, Beck J, Whitfield J, Webb TEF, et al. Genetic risk factors for variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease: A genome-wide association study. Lancet Neurol. 2009 01;8(1):57-66.
- 133. Montagna P, Cortelli P, Avoni P, Tinuper P, Plazzi G, Gallassi R, et al. Clinical features of fatal familial insomnia: Phenotypic variability in relation to a polymorphism at codon 129 of the prion protein gene. Brain Pathol. 1998 07;8(3):515-20.
- 134. Montagna P, Gambetti P, Cortelli P, Lugaresi E. Familial and sporadic fatal insomnia. Lancet Neurol. 2003 03;2(3):167-76.
- 135. Moody KM, Schonberger LB, Maddox RA, Zou W, Cracco L, Cali I. Sporadic fatal insomnia in a young woman: A diagnostic challenge: Case report. BMC Neurol. 2011;11:136-.
- 136. Mulligan VK, Chakrabartty A. Protein misfolding in the late-onset neurodegenerative diseases: Common themes and the unique case of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proteins. 2013 08;81(8):1285-303.
- 137. Muotri AR, Nakashima K, Toni N, Sandler VM, Gage FH. Development of functional human embryonic stem cell-derived neurons in mouse brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005 12/20;102(51):18644-8.
- 138. Murray K, Ritchie DL, Bruce M, Young CA, Doran M, Ironside JW, et al. Sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease in two adolescents. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 2008 01;79(1):14-8.
- 139.Nath S, Agholme L, Kurudenkandy FR, Granseth B, Marcusson J, Hallbeck M. Spreading of neurodegenerative pathology via neuron-to-neuron transmission of ß-amyloid. J Neurosci. 2012 06/27;32(26):8767-77.
- 140.Norremolle A, Hasholt L, Petersen CB, Eiberg H, Hasselbalch SG, Gideon P, et al. Mosaicism of the CAG repeat sequence in the huntington disease gene in a pair of monozygotic twins. Am J Med Genet A. 2004 10/01;130A(2):154-9.
- 141.Oesch B, Westaway D, Walchli M, McKinley MP, Kent SB, Aebersold R, et al. A cellular gene encodes scrapie PrP 27-30 protein. Cell. 1985 04;40(4):735-46.
- 142.Ohkubo T, Sakasegawa Y, Asada T, Kinoshita T, Goto Y, Kimura H, et al. Absence of association between codon 129/219 polymorphisms of the prion protein gene and alzheimer's disease in japan. Ann Neurol. 2003 10;54(4):553-4.
- 143. Owen F, Poulter M, Lofthouse R, Collinge J, Crow TJ, Risby D, et al. Insertion in prion protein gene in familial creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Lancet. 1989 01/07;1(8628):51-2.
- 144. Palmer MS, Dryden AJ, Hughes JT, Collinge J. Homozygous prion protein genotype predisposes to sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Nature. 1991 07/25;352(6333):340-2.
- 145. Pamphlett R. Somatic mutation: A cause of sporadic neurodegenerative diseases? Med Hypotheses. 2004;62(5):679-82.
- 146. Pamphlett R, Morahan JM. Copy number imbalances in blood and hair in monozygotic twins discordant for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Clin Neurosci. 2011 09;18(9):1231-4.
- 147. Parchi P, Capellari S, Chen SG, Petersen RB, Gambetti P, Kopp N, et al. Typing prion isoforms. Nature. 1997 03/20;386(6622):232-4.
- 148. Parchi P, Capellari S, Chin S, Schwarz HB, Schecter NP, Butts JD, et al. A subtype of sporadic prion disease mimicking fatal familial insomnia. Neurology. 1999 06/10;52(9):1757-63.
- 149. Parchi P, Castellani R, Capellari S, Ghetti B, Young K, Chen SG, et al. Molecular basis of phenotypic variability in sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Ann Neurol. 1996 06;39(6):767-78.
- 150.Parchi P, Strammiello R, Notari S, Giese A, Langeveld JPM, Ladogana A, et al. Incidence and spectrum of sporadic creutzfeldt-jakob disease variants with mixed phenotype and co-occurrence of PrPSc types: An updated classification. Acta Neuropathol. 2009 11;118(5):659-71.

- 151.Peden AH, Head MW, Ritchie DL, Bell JE, Ironside JW. Preclinical vCJD after blood transfusion in a PRNP codon 129 heterozygous patient. Lancet. 2004 08/07;364(9433):527-9.
- 152. Piao Y, Kakita A, Watanabe H, Kitamoto T, Takahashi H. Sporadic fatal insomnia with spongiform degeneration in the thalamus and widespread PrPSc deposits in the brain. Neuropathology. 2005 06;25(2):144-9.
- 153. Polymeropoulos MH, Lavedan C, Leroy E, Ide SE, Dehejia A, Dutra A, et al. Mutation in the alphasynuclein gene identified in families with parkinson's disease. Science. 1997 06/27;276(5321):2045-7.
- 154. Poulter M, Baker HF, Frith CD, Leach M, Lofthouse R, Ridley RM, et al. Inherited prion disease with 144 base pair gene insertion. 1. genealogical and molecular studies. Brain. 1992 06;115 (Pt 3):675-85.
- 155. Priano L, Giaccone G, Mangieri M, Albani G, Limido L, Brioschi A, et al. An atypical case of sporadic fatal insomnia. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 2009 08;80(8):924-7.
- 156. Pritchard C, Mayers A, Baldwin D. Changing patterns of neurological mortality in the 10 major developed countries--1979-2010. Public Health. 2013 04;127(4):357-68.
- 157. Proukakis C, Houlden H, Schapira AH. Somatic alpha-synuclein mutations in parkinson's disease: Hypothesis and preliminary data. Mov Disord. 2013 06;28(6):705-12.
- 158. Prusiner SB. The prion diseases. Brain Pathol. 1998 07;8(3):499-513.
- 159. Prusiner SB. Prions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998 11/10;95(23):13363-83.
- 160. Prusiner SB. Novel proteinaceous infectious particles cause scrapie. Science. 1982 04/09;216(4542):136-44.
- 161. Puckett C, Concannon P, Casey C, Hood L. Genomic structure of the human prion protein gene. Am J Hum Genet. 1991 08;49(2):320-9.
- 162. Rehen SK, Yung YC, McCreight MP, Kaushal D, Yang AH, Almeida BSV, et al. Constitutional aneuploidy in the normal human brain. J Neurosci. 2005 03/02;25(9):2176-80.
- 163.Renton AE, Majounie E, Waite A, Simon-Sanchez J, Rollinson S, Gibbs JR, et al. A hexanucleotide repeat expansion in C9ORF72 is the cause of chromosome 9p21-linked ALS-FTD. Neuron. 2011 10/20;72(2):257-68.
- 164.Revesz T, Holton JL, Lashley T, Plant G, Frangione B, Rostagno A, et al. Genetics and molecular pathogenesis of sporadic and hereditary cerebral amyloid angiopathies. Acta Neuropathol. 2009 07;118(1):115-30.
- 165. Rodriguez M, Peoc'h K, Haik S, Bouchet C, Vernengo L, Manana G, et al. A novel mutation (G114V) in the prion protein gene in a family with inherited prion disease. Neurology. 2005 04/26;64(8):1455-7.
- 166.Rovelet-Lecrux A, Hannequin D, Raux G, Le Meur N, Laquerriere A, Vital A, et al. APP locus duplication causes autosomal dominant early-onset alzheimer disease with cerebral amyloid angiopathy. Nat Genet. 2006 01;38(1):24-6.
- 167. Rozemuller AJM, Jansen C, Carrano A, van Haastert ES, Hondius D, van dV, et al. Neuroinflammation and common mechanism in alzheimer's disease and prion amyloidosis: Amyloid-associated proteins, neuroinflammation and neurofibrillary degeneration. Neurodegener Dis. 2012;10(1-4):301-4.
- 168. Saba R, Booth SA. The genetics of susceptibility to variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Public Health Genomics. 2013;16(1-2):17-24.
- 169. Saborio GP, Permanne B, Soto C. Sensitive detection of pathological prion protein by cyclic amplification of protein misfolding. Nature. 2001 06/14;411(6839):810-3.
- 170. Salvatore M, Genuardi M, Petraroli R, Masullo C, D'Alessandro M, Pocchiari M. Polymorphisms of the prion protein gene in italian patients with creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Hum Genet. 1994 10;94(4):375-9.
- 171. Sanchez-Valle R, Yague J, Turon A, Arostegui JI, Nos C, Rey MJ, et al. Inherited prion disease with 4-octapeptide repeat insertion linked to valine at codon 129. Brain. 2012 04;135.
- 172. Scaravilli F, Cordery RJ, Kretzschmar H, Gambetti P, Brink B, Fritz V, et al. Sporadic fatal insomnia: A case study. Ann Neurol. 2000 10;48(4):665-8.
- 173. Shaw CA, Li Y, Wiszniewska J, Chasse S, Zaidi SNY, Jin W, et al. Olfactory copy number association with age at onset of alzheimer disease. Neurology. 2011 04/12;76(15):1302-9.
- 174. Sherrington R, Rogaev EI, Liang Y, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, et al. Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1995 06/29;375(6534):754-60.
- 175.Shi Q, Chen C, Gao C, Tian C, Zhou W, Zhang B, et al. Clinical and familial characteristics of ten chinese patients with fatal family insomnia. Biomed Environ Sci. 2012 08;25(4):471-5.
- 176. Siegel JJ, Amon A. New insights into the troubles of aneuploidy. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol. 2012;28:189-214.

- 177. Silva JL, Vieira TCRG, Gomes MPB, Bom A, Paula Ano, Lima L, Mauricio T., Freitas MS, et al. Ligand binding and hydration in protein misfolding: Insights from studies of prion and p53 tumor suppressor proteins. Acc Chem Res. 2010 02/16;43(2):271-9.
- 178. Simon ES, Kahana E, Chapman J, Treves TA, Gabizon R, Rosenmann H, et al. Creutzfeldt-jakob disease profile in patients homozygous for the PRNP E200K mutation. Ann Neurol. 2000 02;47(2):257-60.
- 179. Singleton AB, Farrer M, Johnson J, Singleton A, Hague S, Kachergus J, et al. Alpha-synuclein locus triplication causes parkinson's disease. Science. 2003 10/31;302(5646):841-.
- 180. Sleegers K, Brouwers N, Gijselinck I, Theuns J, Goossens D, Wauters J, et al. APP duplication is sufficient to cause early onset alzheimer's dementia with cerebral amyloid angiopathy. Brain. 2006 11;129:2977-83.
- 181. Soto C. Transmissible proteins: Expanding the prion heresy. Cell. 2012 05/25;149(5):968-77.
- 182. Soto C. Unfolding the role of protein misfolding in neurodegenerative diseases. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2003 01;4(1):49-60.
- 183. Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ, Jakes R, Goedert M. Alpha-synuclein in lewy bodies. Nature. 1997 08/28;388(6645):839-40.
- 184. Spillantini MG, Goedert M. Tau pathology and neurodegeneration. Lancet Neurol. 2013 06;12(6):609-
- 185. Stahl N, Baldwin MA, Burlingame AL, Prusiner SB. Identification of glycoinositol phospholipid linked and truncated forms of the scrapie prion protein. Biochemistry (N Y). 1990 09/25;29(38):8879-84.
- 186.Swami M, Hendricks AE, Gillis T, Massood T, Mysore J, Myers RH, et al. Somatic expansion of the huntington's disease CAG repeat in the brain is associated with an earlier age of disease onset. Hum Mol Genet. 2009 08/15;18(16):3039-47.
- 187. Synofzik M, Bauer P, Schols L. Prion mutation D178N with highly variable disease onset and phenotype. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr. 2009 03;80(3):345-6.
- 188.Taddei K, Kwok JB, Kril JJ, Halliday GM, Creasey H, Hallupp M, et al. Two novel presenilin-1 mutations (Ser169Leu and Pro436Gln) associated with very early onset alzheimer's disease. Neuroreport. 1998 10/05;9(14):3335-9.
- 189. Triendl R. CJD link prompts ban on brain tissue use. Nature. 1997 05/01;387(6628):5-.
- 190.Tsai MT, Su YC, Chen YH, Chen CH. Lack of evidence to support the association of the human prion gene with schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry. 2001 01;6(1):74-8.
- 191. Valleron AJ, Boelle PY, Chatignoux E, Cesbron JY. Can a second wave of new variant of the CJD be discarded in absence of observation of clinical non met-met cases? Rev Epidemiol Sante Publique. 2006 04;54(2):111-5.
- 192. Van Broeckhoven C. The future of genetic research on neurodegeneration. Nat Med. 2010 11;16(11):1215-7.
- 193. Webb T, Mead S, Beck J, Uphill J, Pal S, Hampson S, et al. Seven-year discordance in age at onset in monozygotic twins with inherited prion disease (P102L). Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2009 08;35(4):427-32.
- 194.Webb TEF, Poulter M, Beck J, Uphill J, Adamson G, Campbell T, et al. Phenotypic heterogeneity and genetic modification of P102L inherited prion disease in an international series. Brain. 2008 10;131:2632-46.
- 195. Webb TEF, Whittaker J, Collinge J, Mead S. Age of onset and death in inherited prion disease are heritable. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2009 06/05;150B(4):496-501.
- 196. Westaway D, Goodman PA, Mirenda CA, McKinley MP, Carlson GA, Prusiner SB. Distinct prion proteins in short and long scrapie incubation period mice. Cell. 1987 11/20;51(4):651-62.
- 197. Willis MS, Patterson C. Proteotoxicity and cardiac dysfunction--alzheimer's disease of the heart? N Engl J Med. 2013 01/31;368(5):455-64.
- 198. Windl O, Giese A, Schulz-Schaeffer W, Zerr I, Skworc K, Arendt S, et al. Molecular genetics of human prion diseases in germany. Hum Genet. 1999 09;105(3):244-52.
- 199. Wisniewski KE, Dalton AJ, McLachlan C, Wen GY, Wisniewski HM. Alzheimer's disease in down's syndrome: Clinicopathologic studies. Neurology. 1985 07;35(7):957-61.
- 200. Wroe SJ, Pal S, Siddique D, Hyare H, Macfarlane R, Joiner S, et al. Clinical presentation and pre-mortem diagnosis of variant creutzfeldt-jakob disease associated with blood transfusion: A case report. Lancet. 2006 12/09;368(9552):2061-7.
- 201.Yu S, Jin L, Sy M, Mei F, Kang S, Sun G, et al. Polymorphisms of the PRNP gene in chinese populations and the identification of a novel insertion mutation. Eur J Hum Genet. 2004 10;12(10):867-70.

- 202.Yu S, Zhang Y, Li S, Sy M, Sun S, Tien P, et al. Early onset fatal familial insomnia with rapid progression in a chinese family line. J Neurol. 2007 09;254(9):1300-1.
- 203.Zimmermann K, Turecek PL, Schwarz HP. Genotyping of the prion protein gene at codon 129. Acta Neuropathol. 1999 04;97(4):355-8.
- 204.Zou W, Puoti G, Xiao X, Yuan J, Qing L, Cali I, et al. Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy: A new sporadic disease of the prion protein. Ann Neurol. 2010 08;68(2):162-72.